
    
U.S. Department                                         
of Transportation   
Pipeline and Hazardous  
Materials Safety  
Administration 
 
November 23, 2020 
 
Via Email 
 
Ms. Dianne Martin  
Chairwoman 
New Hampshire Public Utilities Commission  
21 S. Fruit St., Suite 10 
Concord, NH 03301 
 
Dear Chairwoman Martin: 
 
On November 16, 2020, a representative of the U.S. Department of Transportation’s Pipeline and 
Hazardous Materials Safety Administration (PHMSA) conducted an evaluation of the New 
Hampshire Public Utilities Commission’s (NHPUC) enforcement of the New Hampshire State 
excavation damage prevention law. PHMSA conducted this evaluation pursuant to 49 United 
States Code (USC) § 60114 and 49 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 198, Subpart D—
State Damage Prevention Enforcement Programs. Based on this evaluation, PHMSA has 
determined that the enforcement of the New Hampshire excavation damage prevention law is 
“adequate.”  
 
PHMSA evaluates a state’s excavation damage prevention enforcement program based on the 
criteria detailed in 49 CFR 198.55 and scores the state’s compliance with those criteria. Although 
NHPUC’s enforcement program was deemed “adequate” for calendar year 2019, this is not a 
finding by PHMSA that the state program has no room to further improve the program’s 
effectiveness. Accordingly, PHMSA would like to bring to your attention an area of 
improvement involving the requirements of 49 CFR 198.55(a)(6)(iii)(B). This is one of the 
evaluation criteria for a state’s program and assesses if state law requires an excavator who 
causes damage to a PHMSA-regulated pipeline that results in a release of natural or other gas or 
hazardous liquid to promptly report the release to emergency responders by calling the 911 
emergency telephone number or another emergency telephone number. The New Hampshire 
Code of Administrative Rules, Puc 805.05, does explicitly require a 911 call under the 
aforementioned conditions, but the Rule excludes excavators who own or operate the damaged 
facility from this requirement. The statutory mandate found in 49 USC 60114(d)(3)(b), which is 
codified at 49 CFR 198.55(a)(6)(iii)(B) does not provide exclusions for owners or operators of 
pipeline facilities from the requirement “to promptly report to other appropriate authorities by 
calling the 911 emergency telephone number” if the “damage results in the escape of any 
flammable, toxic, or corrosive gas or liquid.” PHMSA encourages the NHPUC to evaluate how it 
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may improve its program in this regard and provide an update to PHMSA relative to this issue 
within 60 days from receipt of this letter. 
 
PHMSA appreciates your dedication to safety. As you are aware, excavation damage continues 
to be a leading cause of pipeline failures, some of which have resulted in fatalities, serious  
injuries, and environmental damage. Nationwide statistics show that effective enforcement of 
state damage prevention laws reduces excavation damage and pipeline incidents, resulting in 
enhanced public safety.  
 
Should you or your staff have any questions regarding this letter, please contact David 
Appelbaum, PHMSA State Evaluator, at (202) 617-6329 or by email at 
David.Appelbaum@dot.gov. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Massoud Tahamtani 
Deputy Associate Administrator, Policy and Programs 
Office of Pipeline Safety  
 
cc: Randy Knepper, Director of Safety, New Hampshire Public Utilities Commission  
    


